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 Tidewater  Ukrainian  Cultural  Association

(Óêðà¿íñüêå Êóëüòóðíî-Îñâ³òíå Òîâàðèñòâî â Ïðèìîðñüê³é Â³ðäæ³í³¿)

Newsletter No. XVIII, May 14th, 2001


TUCA SPRING MEETING:  

The spring general membership meeting was held on April 1st, 2001, at the home of Tom and Candy Krop in Virginia Beach.  Approximately 40 members participated.  New arrivals Roger and Svitlana Damuth; Ihor, Halyna and Maria Kozij; Yuriy Tymoshenko; and Joan Yanchyshyn gave brief summaries of how they found TUCA.  We are fortunate to have more enthusiastic members joining all the time.

Nadia Hoots, our treasurer, reported that we currently have $2001.93 in our treasury.  We discussed the possible use of some of these funds for our planned Fall Anniversary Gala Party (see below).

Andy Grynewytsch, our secretary and membership person, expressed special thanks to George and Karen Makowiec for their extra help in getting the past Newsletters reproduced and readied for assembly and mailing.

The bulk of the business meeting centered on two important upcoming events: The June 8th through 10th Multicultural Alliance of Virginia (MAVA) festival at the Virginia Beach oceanfront and TUCA's planned September party to celebrate Ukraine's tenth Anniversary of Independence (August 1991) and TUCA's fifth Anniversary of existence (November 1996).

Submitted by Tom Krop.

MULTICULTURAL ALLIANCE OF VIRGINIA.


This organization based in Virginia Beach is dedicated to celebrating the wonderful and varied ethnic roots of Americans.  Over thirty different countries participate with information booths, performances, art works, cuisine, parades, and the selection of a queen.  


It should be a lot of fun and all TUCA members who can help in our participation in this year's festival will be welcomed!  Our own Olga Cehelska is the Vice President of MAVA and ensures that TUCA and Ukraine are highly visible.  This year's event is called World Bazaar 2001.  Details on our participation are provided by Olga Cehelska below.


A foreign exchange student from Ukraine, Tonya Antosha, has agreed to succeed Anya Makhorkina as our queen candidate.  I would like all of you to visit the boardwalk and other festival venues during the June 8 through 10 weekend to show your support.  After all, the main reason we exist is to celebrate Ukrainian culture and to educate others about Ukraine.


Olga Cehelska, Olena Boyko and Freda Pohrivchak have all been working hard on preparations for World Bazaar 2001.  Please try to help them if you can -- call and offer whatever time you can contribute.

Submitted by Tom Krop.

SUMMER PICNIC:


The membership agreed that with two important TUCA events planned for June and September it was better to skip our traditional July picnic this year.  The last two years we did the hamburger, hot dog and volleyball thing at the Air Force Recreation Area at Big Bethel Reservoir.  Maybe we'll do something similar next summer.

Submitted by Tom Krop

Multicultural Alliance of Virginia (MAVA) Festival, World Bazaar 2001: June 8 - 10, 2001 in Virginia Beach.

QUEEN GALA: 

Criteria for queen selection include personality, communication skills, poise and presentation. The potential queen will model a costume of the nation represented and an evening dress.  Congratulations to Antonina (Tonya) Antosha (age 16), who will represent Ukraine. Thanks to Olena Boyko and Alfreda Pohrivchak for finding her. Also thanks to Dr. Tom Krop for the beautiful picture of Antonina submitted for the Gala program.  The Queen Gala Reception, June 8th, at the Contemporary Arts Center in Virginia Beach, includes free viewing of the arts exhibit from 7 to 8 PM.  Food and "pay as you go" cocktails 7 to 8:15. Theater seating begins at 8:00 PM. Queen selection ceremonies begin at 8:30. Ukraine's music has been submitted. Tickets for the Queen Gala are $25.00 each. Each country was to commit to 10 tickets.  Ukraine has 7 tickets left.  The theatre holds 300, so please call Candy Krop ASAP for your ticket.  If we need additional tickets we must order now.  How about a Reception Committee next year? 

QUEEN PROGRAM ADS: 

Each country with a contestant will be responsible for selling one page of advertising or messages from well wishers.  The program will be a glossy covered 5-1/2 X 8 size.  The advertising rates follow:  Full-page vertical 4-3/4 X 7-3/4 $75.00.  Half page horizontal 4-3/4 X 3-7/8 $40.00.  Quarter page 2-7/8 X 3-7/8 $20.00. Inside cover vertical 4-3/4 X 7-3/4 $100.00.  Add $20 for non-copy ready ad.  Get your ads in ASAP. We need at least one page of Ukrainian ads. How about a TUCA ad with some information on where we can be found on the net? Just a thought, so please send in some ad ideas, and monies.  Please don't wait for someone else to do this. How about an Ad Committee next year?  In the mean time call me and send in your copy ready ad to this address: Olga M. Cehelska, Echoes of Ukraine, 2313-103 Beach Haven Drive, Virginia Beach, Virginia 23451-1263.

MALE COSTUMES: 

There will be a modeling of male costumes during the Queen participants dress change. We need as many male participants as we can find costumes. Please volunteer for this guys.

THE MAVA HANDMADE QUILT:  

The quilt, representative of over 10 nations, is complete and ready to be raffled off.  Each country is responsible for the sale of 2 raffle ticket books.  I balked, and begged off one.  Next year, a raffle committee?  This year let me know how many tickets you want, and help me move these raffle tickets out of my kitchen.

FESTIVAL HOURS AND OUR UKRAINIAN DISPLAY:  

Each country needs a flag bearer for the opening ceremonies on Saturday morning at 11 AM.  Lee Dydiw has agreed to do this if no other male has a costume on Saturday morning. Please remember that he has a staged performance that afternoon, and it's a physical challenge for performers to be multitasking on that day. There is also a parade of costumes behind the flag, the Queen and the Princesses at the opening ceremonies. Everyone in Ukrainian costume is asked to participate. SATURDAY FESTIVAL HOURS are 11 AM until 7:30 PM. While we found people kind enough to watch our Ukrainian display on Saturday (Mykola Prykhodko, Steve, Mary, Marianne and Candy Krop, Theo and Katya Katana, Paul Krop, Roger and Svitlana Damuth). We still need artifacts to be displayed (thank you Olena Boyko for some of yours).  We also need people for THE DISPLAY SET-UPS.  Set up is early Saturday morning. Beach events will be ready for set up as early as 6 AM on Saturday morning this year, as last year's 7 AM was a tight squeeze for some, due to unloading problems and lack of car space.  Parking is not a problem at the 25th street public parking for $5.00, but carrying heavy boxes may be.  I recommend dropping off all display items at Frank Zahar's 25th Street store the night before. Call him. He has his hands full with his vendor display, so please don't expect him to set up our exhibit that morning. We need help with this.  Next year a display committee? Any early risers out there?  Personally I think 7 AM is early enough.  Last year cars were banned after 10 AM.  Opening ceremonies at 24th Street stage begin 11 AM.  Please keep in mind that who ever sits last must get help with display take down. Last year Frank was gracious enough to keep my boxed up display overnight a block away, but Sunday morning we need "take out the boxed display" people. We still need watchers for SUNDAY.  FESTIVAL HOURS are 11 AM until 7:30 PM. So far Roman Pikas, Ray and Pamela Snedecor, Myron and Cynthia Bilyj and Helene Donovan have volunteered for some time on Sunday. We need a few more people! Please be generous with your volunteer time for our display from 11 AM to 7:30 PM on Sunday.  We really do need a coordinator for this for next year. It's nice to have signed up watchers, but what pray tell will they be watching without some set up people?  As of today, we simply do not have any "set up the Ukrainian display people." We also need flyers and anything else you might have that we can give to the general public in order to better educate them about Ukraine and TUCA.

INTERFAITH SUNDAY SERVICE: 

Sunday morning, June 10th, at 10:30 AM, there will be an ecumenical service of 5-6 different cultures inside the 24th Street stage. Ukraine has not submitted a clergyman this year.  Next year, perhaps an Interfaith Service Committee?  "Bank of America" has agreed to provide volunteers for the festival grounds.  Each nation was requested to submit five additional volunteers. I'm sure you will agree with me that Ukraine cannot volunteer for this. We are still looking for our own volunteers for the display table. 

THE UKRAINIAN PERFORMANCE:  

Echoes of Ukraine is scheduled to perform Saturday on 2 PM at the 24th Street stage. We are currently rehearsing as a group every Saturday. This year we will feature a four-piece "band": Olga Cehelska, bandura; Lee Dydiw and Anhel Morales, guitars; Tom Krop, electric keyboards. We sound really good folks!  My piano students, who learned to dance Ukrainian dances when the troupe from Pittsburgh fell apart, have been asked to return.  The girls will perform "Flowers in the Field" to live Ukrainian music of "On the Mountain".  This year we will feature an additional ballerina from "Music in Motion" as the star of the girl's dance.  They are doing beautifully.  The boys will be dancing "The Arkan" which will close our program.  That we have a Ukrainian dance troupe in Tidewater is a major miracle. Please come see us at the Multicultural Alliance of Virginia's WORLD BAZAAR 2001!

Submitted by Olga Cehelska.

PEACE CORPS BOUND:   

The exciting news from our treasurer Nadia Hoot's household is that Joshua had applied for the Peace Corps and has been accepted.  He had hopes of going to Ukraine, however, he is going to Kazakhstan instead and will be leaving on June 8th.  He is very excited while Mom Nadia of course has mixed emotions, but is nevertheless very proud of his decision to go. He is going to be gone for two years.  Joshua graduated from CNU in December 2000, as a business and marketing major and will most likely be working in that capacity helping small business establishment in Kazakhstan.  He has not yet been notified of the city in which he will be living.  All of TUCA wishes Josh bon voyage and lots of luck in this great adventure.  TUCA is also proud of his courage and unselfish contribution to make the world a better pace.

Submitted by Nadia Hoots.

NASA DIVERSITY DAY:


TUCA had an enormously successful exhibit at last year's Diversity Day celebration at the NASA Langley Research Center in Hampton.  George Makowiec, who was the moving force behind our appearance at NASA last year, reports that this year's Diversity Day is scheduled for Friday, August 3.  If we think of participating again, we need to make plans and identify people who will contribute artifacts and man our table.

Submitted by George Makowiec.
UKRAINIAN BRAGGING MATERIAL:


As already reported to our members who are on the TUCA e-mail mass mailing list, this is repeated for those who don't get e-mail.  Ihor Taran of Richmond wanted all of us to know that the world's largest aircraft, the Antonov An-225 'Mriya' (the Dream), also known as NATO Cossack, has been modernized at its Ukrainian factory and was scheduled for a first test flight on April 17.  It did not make the April 17 date, but it did fly successfully during the second week of May.


An-225 specifications are: Length 275 feet, Wingspan 290 feet, Height 59 feet, Engines 6 turbofans of 51,590 pounds of thrust each, Maximum payload 551,150 pounds, Maximum takeoff weight 1,322,750 pounds, maximum speed 529 mph, Range with max payload 2,425 nm, Range with max fuel 8,310 nm.  BIG airplane!  


Successful flight means possibility of completion of second prototype and even possibly building of a third one.  A joint venture with a British air cargo company is being considered.

Submitted by Ihor Taran.

UK ENGLISH TEACHERS FOR UKRAINE:


Mike Senyk of far-off Hallieford, Virginia has been contacted by a group of UK Ukrainians who have been going to Lviv and other places in Ukraine for several years to teach English as a foreign language to children aged 12 to 16.  They operate under control of AEC UUK -- Association for Educational Cooperation between Ukraine and United Kingdom, a charitable UK organization.  They are looking for financial support for their mission.  Anyone interested in making a contribution or in further information please contact Mike Senyk at (804) 725-7372.

Submitted by Mike Senyk.

VIDEO INFORMATION:


Freda Pohrivchak sends word that the Ukrainian Travel Video she has been recommending as an outstanding film for anyone interested is titled "Ukraine" by Video Visits and has been purchased at the Sun Coast Video store at the mall.  It is not expensive and if not in stock can be ordered.  Freda can provide stock numbers, if necessary.

Submitted by Freda Pohrivchak.

OUR ARTIST DOES IT AGAIN:


This also has been sent out to everyone on the TUCA e-mail list, but it bears repeating for those who don't do e-mail.  On Friday, April 27, Tom and Candy Krop took advantage of the invitation issued to all TUCA members to visit the d'Art Center, 125 College Place, Norfolk, for the opening reception of the 11th Annual Mid-Atlantic Art & Fine Craft exhibit by some 25 artists.  Our award-winning artist, Elaine Hampton, was one of the exhibitors.  Once again Elaine managed to collect one of the six ribbons awarded at the show.


Tom and Candy reported that it was a most enjoyable evening and that Elaine's Madonna and Child contemporary icon was a very striking piece constructed from computer chips and fractured CD pieces.  It may sound strange, but you have to see it to appreciate it.  They also recommend that more TUCA members should take advantage of these art shows when they are announced in the future.

Submitted by Tom Krop. 



DOCTORAL STUDENT LECTURE AT ODU:


In spite of advance notification, again via the e-mail channel, only Millie Jones and Andy Grynewytsch took advantage of the lecture presented by the
 Old Dominion University Center for Global and Regional Studies on April 3.  Our own Anna Makhorkina, an ODU doctoral student, and a friend, Serhiy Kudelia, from John Hopkins University in Baltimore, presented a comprehensive review of the current political climate in "Ukraine in Turmoil", or "Struggling with Democracy in the Center of Europe".  The presentation was particularly interesting due to the format of the lecture, as the two presenters took turns explaining the position and views of both the government power holders and the opposition.


Although the size of the audience left something to be desired, it was noteworthy that the lecture was attended by several officers from the Headquarters of the Supreme Allied Commander Atlantic (SACLANT), a NATO command.  Good job Anna!

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

WE HELP TO RESCUE CAMEROON (AGAIN):


On May 8, Olena Boyko, Mike Luciw and Andy Grynewytsch, reported bright and early to the Joint Forces Staff College in Norfolk to once again participate in the "Purple Hope" military planning exercise for JFSC students. Again the exercise was a simulated massive international disaster relief operation spearheaded by the US following a volcano eruption in Cameroon, in central West Africa.  We played the role of NGOs (non-government officials) representing humanitarian organizations in Cameroon and our job was to make the military's job more complicated.  Since they keep calling us back we must be doing all right in addition to spreading the word about TUCA.  They even gave us certificates of appreciation.


While at the JFSC we had an opportunity to briefly meet LtCol Serhiy Nebrat, a Ukrainian Army officer who is a student at the college and will be here for another three months.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

GALA ANNIVERSARY FEST:


Because TUCA was founded five years ago and Ukraine became independent ten years ago, past president and our cultural director Olena Boyko began talking a few months ago about a special event to commemorate both events.  A general plan has evolved to select a nice location outside of members' homes and have a dinner with invited speakers and perhaps some entertainment.  


Millie Jones spent considerable time and effort in checking out suitable venues in Virginia Beach and Norfolk.  Our best (and most flexible in terms of size of party) bet seems to be the Broad Bay Country Club in Virginia Beach.  There is no facility charge -- it will simply cost from $25-30 per person for the meal and they can handle from 30 to 100 people.  If we bring in a speaker from an out-of-town location, we can use some of our treasury money to provide a hotel room, if agreeable to the board.


We hope to make this event a formal, sit-down dinner, preceded by a cocktail hour.  We have invited speakers from the Ukrainian Embassy, the Military Attaché office, and prominent Ukrainian Americans from Washington, DC.  These are dynamic speakers, well versed in current events in Ukraine and in the development of the US policy toward Ukraine.


Peter (Petro Vashchyk), our favorite kozak from the good ship Batkivshchyna is a hopeful for the entertainment program.  Batkivshchyna should be somewhere in the Great Lakes at that time and we hope that Petro will be on board.


We are also expecting out-of-town guests and former members.  Ticket information with reservation forms will be mailed to all members in July with the projected cost per person.  Tables of ten can be reserved for your family and friends.


Save the date: September 22, 2001 (Saturday evening) and plan to attend this elegant affair, the first of its kind in the Tidewater area, to celebrate our pride in our Ukrainian heritage and to honor our Association on its tremendous growth and accomplishments.

Submitted by Tom Krop and Olena Boyko.

MEMBERSHIP RECRUITING:


I am pleased to announce that in addition to having a member in Florida and even one in Italy, we continue to expand our national and international scope by signing up dues paying members in the metropolitan Buffalo, NY area.  Zenon and Ksenia Deputat of Clarence, NY have been TUCA supporters from the sidelines for years and have now decided to put their money where their mouth is.  We welcome them and invite other New Yorkers to follow in their footsteps.


We also continue in our attempts to spread the word about TUCA locally and to hopefully increase our membership by sending information packets about our Association to Tidewater residents identified as having Ukrainian roots or interest in Ukraine.  Since our last meeting information packets have been sent to:


Olga Khomchuk

-- found by (who else) Tom Krop in Virginia Beach


Mike Romaniw

-- found by (who else) Tom Krop in Virginia Beach


Joel & June Yurkiw

-- found by Elaine Hampton in Newport News


Slavik Dudkovsky & Carey Adams -- found through Ukraine Children's Project in







     Chesapeake


We hope we can convince them that TUCA is a worthwhile organization and they will decide to join our ranks.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

BATKIVSHCHYNA REVISITED:


Thanks to Nadia Hoots our e-mail list members had a chance to get an unexpected update of the Batkivshchyna saga.  The Kyiv Post, an on-line English language Kyiv newspaper, published a comprehensive story about Batkivshchyna's travels in its May 4 edition. It included comments by Captain Dmytro Biryukovich about his American experiences and his future plans.  It seems that "the little boat that could" should start the second part of its Odyssey on May 28 with a trip to the Great Lakes with stops at many of the cities with large Ukrainian communities.  A trip to New Orleans, a Caribbean cruise, possibly the US West Coast or South America are other dreams in the Captain's mind.  For the ultimate adventure he would like to go to Australia and circumnavigate the globe.  We hope Batkivshchyna is up to it.


Those who have not received the e-mailed copy of the story may try to find it at www.KPnews.com or contact one of our members who has e-mail.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.
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